Notes of meeting of the Test Valley Bicycle User Group

 Wellington Centre, Winchester Road, Andover at 6.30pm
 on 15th September 2016
Present: 
David Atkins

Cyclist /cycling uk
John Broom

Cyclist
John Buckley

Cycle trainer/Deputy chair Whitchurch Cycle group


Roger Upfold

Cycling UK /Sustrans
Steve Raw 

TVBC


Vivien Messenger
TVBC
Apologies:
Jim Probert

Cycling Solutions, Cycling UK



Wendy Davis

Transition Town Andover
Andrea Harris
Community Development Worker Picket Piece
Jenny Brain

Community Development Worker Picket Twenty


Eric Reed

Sustrans
	
	
	Action

	1
	Welcome and introductions

VM welcomed those attending and introductions were given around the table.
	

	2
	Minutes of previous meeting

The minutes of the previous meeting have been posted on the Test Valley website. 
A draft copy of the minutes of this meeting will be circulated to those attending to comment on prior to being posted on the website.

With regard to the previous minutes DA expressed some concerns that points made at the meeting did not appear to be acted upon.  VM accepted that it could take time for some things to be looked into and implemented, and said due to other factors that had to be taken into consideration, it would not always be appropriate to make the alterations proposed. 
With regard to points raised at previous meeting :

· Andover Customer Service Unit (CSU) have been, and are continuing to be, provided with cycle maps

· The potential alteration of marking of the roundabout at exit from Western Ave into West St/Chantry St. may not be a suitable option but is being considered.

· When there is funding and if space available, cycle parking can be provided at the museum. 

· It is considered preferable to reduce any unnecessary signage and because The Drove junction has good  visibility for cyclists no additional signs have been used. 

· A crossing of the B3400 London Road is being considered as part of the proposals at Picket Piece and Picket Twenty.
· The crossing at Folly roundabout is located where considered safe, away from the junction.  There is further work due to be undertaken to the route nearby and as part of this scheme relocation of the footbridge to have a better link with the new crossing is being considered.  DA expressed concern that this would be an expensive option.


	VM

	3

	Progress report on cycle routes and cycling promotion
Cycle routes
· Most new routes are associated with the new residential development on the east of Andover and have been built within the new residential areas or linking to them. 
· Cycle route implemented between Weyhill Road and The Drove – goes via railway station to the town centre. RU commented that it was good the footway was upgraded but  road is still rough where services have been moved.  SR said this should be reported to HCC who deal with maintenance of roads.
· The route between Picket Twenty and the town centre along Acre Path, through Vigo Park, with a toucan crossing at roundabout is now complete and due to be signposted.

· A scheme is due to be implemented to improve the railway station forecourt, formalising the link to Bishop’s Way and this will be direction signed for cyclists on completion.

· A scheme to improve cycle and pedestrian infrastructure atTown Mills is at feasibility stage.

· New wayfinding signs and maps are to be provided within Andover town centre.

· The surface of NCN  route 246 from Horsebridge to Stoneymarsh car park is to be improved this autumn. 
Cycle promotion
Travel Plan Co-ordinators on the new housing sites have continued to encourage sustainable travel.  Hampshire County Council have bikeability training in schools and support training for adults too.  Cycle maps and cycle route around Charlton Lakes for families still being promoted.
TVBC have supported a bid being made by Hampshire County Council and Surrey County Council to the Dft Access Fund for Sustainable Travel which if successful will provide additional funding to promote cycling in the area.


	

	4
	Update on cycle Strategy Documents
· The TVBC Cycle Strategy and Network Supplementary Document was adopted by Full Council in September 2015.  It is available on TVBC website.
http://www.testvalley.gov.uk/resident/planningandbuildingcontrol/planningpolicy/local-development-framework/supplementary-planning-documents/cyclestrategyspd/
The document includes current policies for encouraging cycling and contains aspirations for new cycle routes within Test Valley.
· HCC have also produced a Cycle Strategy adopted in September 2015 and this can be viewed on HCC website at
http://www3.hants.gov.uk/transport-schemes-index/cycling-strategy.htm
· The Dft consulted on a Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy from March until  May 2016.  They are still analysing the feedback on the consultation.  The document  can be viewed on their website at 
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/draft-cycling-and-walking-investment-strategy
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	Any other business
· RU suggested in addition to a crossing being required at Ox Drove it would be useful to have a 40mph limit after the roundabout to slow traffic down.  SR said there will be further development to come in that area which will provide some funding for a potential link.
· DA expressed concerns relating to location of end of cycle path sign in Western Avenue.  VM stated even if not an ideal location, it is close to where cyclists will dismount to walk around the town centre so has not been a priority to alter.

· RU said the hedge at edge of car park by Wilkinsons restricts visibility for cyclists.  SR said if on edge of TVBC car park he could arrange for hedge to be trimmed back.

· DA said no end of cycle route sign had been placed by the Tesco Express store on Weyhill Road.  SR explained a sign was in place but had been removed.  A new location was in process of being agreed with the landowner nearby.
· Some concerns raised regarding the location of the cycle route through the new car park at the railway station.  SR agreed it was not ideal but the car park did not require planning permission because it could be built under permissive rights.   TVBC has however been able to secure some provision for cyclists.

· DA concerned at number of cyclist dismount signs within short distances on route from Weyhill at Red Post Lane, to the Co-op warehouse.  SR agreed not ideal but Hampshire County Council approve the scheme and if developers follow the regulations they would not have a reason to object.
· DA felt Weyhill Road scheme has many problems which apply to many other schemes.  Considers it increases conflict because of number of junctions cyclists need to stop at and parked cars on route mean many choose not to use it, but the road is not desgined for cyclists with splitter islands restricting their access and poor surfacing.  JB provided photos of schemes in Dorset where the cyclists have priority at junctions with the give way behind the cycle route.  VM said Hampshire County Council have not been keen to adopt this approach to date and it can cause issues where there are busy sections of road. Will raise again with them.  Would expect more confident, faster cyclists to be using the road with the cycle route for those travelling  more slowly .  SR said with regard to parking the signage is due to be replaced with larger and more frequent signs and TVBC would then enforce the offence of parking on the shared route.  DA suggested Salisbury Road required similar approach.
· RU suggested road table be placed at junctions to slow cars down.  SR replied this approach is being used in new residential areas but on main roads where there are HGV’s, residents may be adversely affected by increased noise levels.

· JB felt signing at station particularly poor.  SR said are aware and will be sorting once the new routes are in place.

· JB offered to take Officers and Councillors on cycle to see how routes work – especially Weyhill Road.  SR assured him Officers do cycle and are aware of issues that have been pointed out.

· JB concerned about route past bus station especially with shopmobility buses stopping on the route to get access.  SR said they are not a scheduled bus service and no space for them to stop in the bus station.
· JBr would like a broken line indicating the turn into West Street from Western Ave.

· RU pointed out construction sites sometimes put high fences to their boundaries obscuring cyclists visibility on junctions.   eg at 100 acre corner . SR noted that they will be temporary but if made aware we can check the circumstances.
· RU reported that bushes by stream along shared route past the TSB building are often  overgrown and Sustrans cycling signs have gone,  causing conflict between pedestrians and cyclists.  Suggested dropped kerbs into Stannah car park for cyclists to provide more space and m,arking the route as shared space.  SR replied will investigate signage and cutting back of vegetation - Stannnah car park is private so could only be used with their permission. 
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	Date of next meeting

The next Southern BUG meeting will be held in Crosfield Hall Annex in Romsey at 3.00pm on Thursday 6th April 2017.
The next northern BUG meeting will be held in Andover (venue to be confirmed nearer the date) at 6.30pm on Wednesday 20th September 2016.
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